
MINUTES Of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 26th July 2010 at Crown Chambers, Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.

Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Terry Chivers; Paul Clark; Pat Nicol and Mike Sankey.


Apologies: Cllrs.Gregory Coombes; John Glover; Don Millard; Steve Petty and Richard Wood.

132/10
Declarations of Interest: The Chairman Cllr Mike Mills, Rolf Brindle and Mike Sankey all declared an interest in PA MW10 02084 as acquaintances of Dale Robinson. Cllr Sankey also declared an interest in  PA MW10 02147 as his child attended Shaw School. 
133/10
Public Participation
a) Development East of Melksham: The Chairman welcomed  Planning Consultant Mark Fox from Pegasus Planning to the Meeting and invited him to speak. 

Mark Fox explained that the site East of Melksham had been allocated for development under the adopted District Plan 2008 and permission had been given for 670 dwellings on the main site and 90 dwellings on the site at the garage end of Snarlton Lane, making a total of 760 units. The Planning Consortium for the East of Melksham Development; comprising Persimmon Homes, Bloors Barrett David Wilson Ltd had been examining the yield per plot and wished to increase the number of dwellings to 828; which was equal to 155 extra dwellings or  23% increase on the existing permissions. This was to make more efficient use of the land and generate revenue for community benefits. The overall density increase was from 32.5 dwellings per hectare to 39.9 per hectare.  The S106 Agreement had been completed in 2008, prior to the recession. A revised application had now been submitted and the Consortium had provided the Parish Council with a complete set of plans. The Planning Officer dealing with the development was Mike Kilmister and statutory consultations were currently being carried out. There would be no changes in respect of space for the school or in the open space provision. Some dwellings were currently being built under the original outline permission (MW09/ 01895) and this would remain in place, subject to the outcome of the new hybrid application (MW10 01964)

Mrs Mister referred to a letter she had sent to the Council and emphasised that when plans were being considered for a waste refill site at Woolmore Farm, the high water table had prevented development. All the land in the vicinity of Devizes Road and in the area of the proposed new development was marshy and there was already flooding problems as a result of new housing in Snowberry Lane. The field was so boggy that it could not be walked and if the increased development went ahead she would be seriously concerned that it would cause flooding. 

Mrs Rita Wilson emphasised that there was already too much development on this side of Melksham. At a Meeting she had attended at the Town Hall, residents had been told, that central Government dictated the number of houses to be built in Wiltshire. However that Government had now been abolished and rules were changing. There should be no increase in the number of units because of the impact on roads. Nowadays families had more than one car. Traffic fumes were a major cause of asthma. What impact would this have on the cycle route to the new school? The A365 was already very busy. The public were being told the increase was necessary to make the development more viable. Should it go ahead, it was most important that the existing hedges should be retained. There were plans for deeper balancing ponds but nobody seemed to be able to certify that they would be safe. This problem had to be solved before the development went ahead because water was such a magnet to younger children. 
Cllr.Chivers agreed safety was an issue, given the problems which had occurred when the balancing pond signs at Bowerhill had disappeared. There was a lot of buck-passing and nobody wanted to take responsibility for putting the signs back and making it safe.
Mark Fox emphasised that the Consortium was taking into account the heavy clay in the Melksham area. Developers had to calculate the surface run-off and build the appropriate sized balancing pond which was out of reach of children. It was the job of the Planning Officer Mike Kilmister to impose the correct conditions re appropriate fencing and landscaping.   

Rita Wilson asked how important safety was to the developers. She emphasised that prior to any construction the questions re who was responsible for safety and what safety measures were necessary should be decided so there could not be any debate re who was responsible later on.  

Mark Fox emphasised that all the information re balancing ponds etc were in the public domain. If a new scheme were permitted, the detail would be agreed as part of the reserved matters. 
Mrs Mister asked about depth of footings. How far down was the water table?
Mark Fox emphasised that he was not an Engineer. Floating foundations were sometimes used to stabilise housing in wetter areas. The whole development was subject to a sustainable urban drainage scheme so that water went into the balancing pond. 

Cllr. Nicol emphasised there was a finite area of land here. The houses would have to be made smaller while the balancing pond would be enlarged or made deeper to take the extra capacity. Would the houses be smaller?

Cllr. Mills  stated that  either the existing houses had to be made smaller or their gardens would be reduced in size or they would be built higher.
Cllr. Baines referred to the S 106 Agreement which had been negotiated taking into account the requirement to fund a primary school, traffic improvements, the distributor road and other requirements. The Consortium was aware at that time that provision had to be funded from 670 dwellings. As the market had changed this meant the same facilities had to be provided even though houses would be sold at a cheaper price. If the situation had been reversed and there had been a boom, would the developers have been willing to fund extra facilities for the community? Everyone knew this was very unlikely. There should not be an extra 150 dwellings without comparable extra facilities. The site was in a rural area adjacent to open countryside, not in the centre of town. 
Mark Fox emphasised that there was an open book process which sent to Wiltshire Council’s assessors, who obtained advice independently of the developers.

There was discussion re whether the school would be large enough to take the extra children. 

Mark Fox  informed that it capacity was calculated on there being 28 children per extra 100 houses, although it was not a straight calculation as some people moving into the houses could already live locally. 

 Cllr. Brindle emphasised the planning benefits were only agreed after considerable negotiation over many months. If re-negotiations opened now, things could easily slip and the community miss out.
Rita Wilson informed that the site for the proposed shop was about 450 square metres.
Mrs Mister emphasised she was also very concerned about impact upon wild life.

b) Boomerang –proposals for additional recreation facilities: Gary Cooke, the owner of Boomerang informed that a planning application would be submitted within the next three months. He was still in negotiation with the land owner, Mr Dick Stainer.
The Council re-convened.

134/10
Minutes, Planning Committee 12th July 2010:Resolved: The Minutes be formally approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

135/10
Arising from Min. 124/10 Development East of Melksham : 


The Council noted that (A) the first hybrid application combined a full application for areas 2B and 5B and outline with all reserved matters for areas 1B, 3A, 4A and 5C to increase the housing number across the site from 670 to 828 dwellings. Application (B) was a reserved matters application for site area 2B
Cllr Clark emphasised the S106 Agreement needed to take account of the effects of the extra housing. Cllr.Nicol expressed concern about school capacity. Cllr. Baines felt a new S106 Agreement was needed which allowed for the additional population, provision for extra school places, highway improvements and a much needed rear access to the new Community Oak School. At the moment all secondary school pupils were only able to get to the new school via Snowberry Lane. Another access was needed. It was noted that the capacity of the new Community Oak School had not be based on having an unexpected 150 extra dwellings on this site. Cllr. Chivers referred to the need for extra play equipment, more public transport and more open space as well. At Bowerhill, things had snowballed without developers being made responsible for their actions. There was an allocated amount per house for benefits and this could not be disputed. He was concerned developers could line their pockets and walk away. Cllr. Bean emphasised more pre-school places would be needed. Cllr. Sankey questioned whether housing would expand elsewhere into the countryside around Melksham if the increase did not go ahead. Cllr. Chivers reported that the development increase would lead to more social housing being available. There were 400 – 500 people current on the waiting list. The houses must be needed because they were always filled. The Clerk informed that within the current S106 Agreement £1,550,000 was to be donated for 40 affordable houses at another site. It was agreed a comparable amount should be put in any new Agreement.  The Chairman reminded the Council that the existing density of 670 units was higher than the density at Bowerhill after the number of dwellings had been increased from 270 to 334. He felt this was inappropriate on the edge of a market town adjacent to open countryside and would create more pressure upon Melksham’s facilities which were already stretched.

Resolved:  The Chairman  proposed, seconded by Cllr Baines that the Council formally object to the increase in the development but ensure that all the concerns mentioned were included in the Council’s comment, in case the development was given permission. This motion was carried with one abstention and one member voting against the proposal.
Comments: Melksham Without Parish Council formally OBJECTS  to this planning application for the following reasons:

1. The proposed development site is on the edge of town, adjacent to open countryside, within view of the  Special Landscape Area of Sandridge. It is not an urban or central town site. Snarlton Lane nearby is an old drovers road, with farm cottages.

2. The proposed density increase from 32.5 houses to 39.9 houses per hectare is unacceptable at such a rural location and is not reflected in the established housing nearby.

3.  We understand that the new S 106 Agreement being advocated is just for the houses where density is being increased. However the existing S106 Agreement has been carefully calculated to meet the needs of all  670 houses on this site. If another 155 dwellings are suddenly added to the development, all the occupants on the site will suffer a shortfall in provision of  planning benefits.   

4. The existing S 106 Agreement was negotiated between the Planning Consortium and local authorities over many months, until all parties were satisfied that it provided a high quality of life and was equitable. If an additional  S 106 Agreement is now hurriedly put together to meet the tight  timescale for another 150 units to be built, the benefits will be compromised and the quality of life for residents will be undermined.

5. There is serious concern that the school and pre-school  provision for Melksham will be inadequate to cater for children arising from the extra housing. The new Forest and Sandridge Primary School has been designed around having an extra 760 dwellings in total in the area. Similarly the capacity of the new Community Oak School does not take into account this large increase in housing in Melksham.  

6. The heavy Oxford Clay site is in an area with a high water table and drainage is poor.  You may already be aware of the very serious land flooding which occurred a few months ago when the new road was installed at Sandridge Road. This caused chaos for a short while until emergency drains were installed. To build another 155 houses in these conditions with a changing climate of more rainfall is not responsible planning.

7. It  appears that balancing ponds would need to be  dug deeper to take the extra surface run-off. Deep ponds within residential areas are extremely hazardous and attractive to young people. Families with young children will want to live in housing close to a new primary school and young children who could be put at risk by deep ponds, especially if they are not properly fenced off. (Recently at Bowerhill  teenagers accessed the new balancing pond and removed  safety “Beware Deep Water” signs. It took weeks rather than days to get developers to act responsibly to put the signs back.)
8. Extra housing will put more pressure upon the already congested highway infrastructure. Most households now have at least 2 cars and the development site itself does not have space for another 300 parked cars. The A3102 is too busy as it is.

9. Visually the site is prominent  when viewed from the nearby Sandridge Hill which has one of the best vistas of open countryside in Wiltshire. There is concern that cramped and tall 3 storey houses should not mar the overall aspect of the site.

10. Prior to this site being allocated it was extremely rich in wildlife, flora and fauna. There has to be a sensitive  balance especially where sites join open countryside. Extra housing brings extra stresses upon wildlife. In this location there needs to be gradual lessening of housing where it meets open countryside; not a clumsy urban/country divide.

 Should a decision be made for the extra housing to go ahead, my Council is very concerned that:-

a) Local Town and Parish councils should be party to the negotiation of  new Section 106 Agreement to ensure additional benefits are given in every aspect; commensurate with the extra housing;  highway, play, education, transport and recreation.

b) There should be provision for a second access to the new Community Oak School from the development, without the need to negotiate major roads.

c)  Existing hedges and shrubs should be adequately protected and  more landscaping should be provided to ensure the green aspect is retained.

d) Unobtrusive down- lighting should be used to ensure glare is minimised.

e) A sum should be provided towards improved footpaths and public transport; taking into account the need to encourage sustainable transport e.g. cycling.  Please would you let my Council know when the existing transport requirements in the Section 106 Agreement will be implemented.

g) The S 106 Agreement should be re-negotiated to allow a reasonable period of not less than 5 years  for facilities; e.g. extra shops to be provided on the Local Centre Land.  Should this not be marketable then there should be a clause to ensure the  land  reverts  to community open space, and not back to the developer for more housing! There should be a clause to specify that the Local Centre facilities can include allotment gardens. 

b) A  sum should be given to the Parish Council to provide basic community facilities such as a notice board and public seats within the new development area 
136/10       Other planning applications: 

(i) MW1- 02084 Dale Robinson, 49 Blenheim Park, Bowerhill. Change of use from residential flat to a hairdressing salon.
Comments:-  The Council has  no objection to this application subject to Fire Officer approval.

(ii) MW10/02213 Superior Creative Services Ltd. 28 Hercules Way, Bowerhill, SN12 6TS  Proposal for Extension of existing Warehouse.
Comments:-  The Parish Council object to  this application on the grounds of inadequate parking. There is already a major problem due to employees parking in the residential area which causes bad feeling. There have also been complaints from other businesses that employees’ parking has blocked their vehicles from access their own commercial  premises. (The Parish Council took this matter up direct with Superior Creative Services some time ago, without any satisfactory response). We believe this extension will result in the loss of more of  Superior Creative Services’ own parking  spaces, thus exacerbating existing tensions. Please would you defer  this application and forward more information about parking proposals,  to enable the Parish Council Chair, Vice Chair and two members of the Planning Committee to make a site visit. 
B)MW10  02167  Land north-east of Snowberry Lane. Erection of 77 dwellings, 

garages, parking and ancillary works

Comments: Melksham Without Parish Council wish to reiterate comments made on the earlier application for MW09  00574 for 53 dwellings on this site; as follows:

a) Care must be taken to ensure all new dwellings are built to the latest energy- efficient standards, with use of up to date technology such as photo-voltaic tiles. 
b) Construction must be in accordance with the agreed Development Brief  in every respect. The Brief was agreed between all local authorities, following a series of comprehensive working parties and all  aspects were covered,  such as leaps and neaps, road infrastructure, the new school, public open space and play areas.

c) There is concern that if applications for this allocation continue to be  passed piecemeal, the community may lose out overall on planning gains. Care should be taken to ensure that  each participating developer on this site pays a proportionate amount towards the agreed community gains., though a formal Section 106 Agreement which is properly monitored and enforced. What monitoring procedures are in place to ensure every developer make an equitable contribution to community gains? There needs to be a clear formula to ensure developers know what financial contribution is expected.
d) It is unclear what financial  provision is being made towards play areas; leaps and neaps  and recycling facilities.

e) Any financial contributions agreed via Section 106 Agreement must be index linked to ensure the community does not miss out if construction is delayed.

f) Although there is at present no proposed back-entrance to the new school, the existing Footpath 18 which cuts through a field to the school, is an obvious route, and requires no diversion to fit the bill. This development needs to link in to the proposed new route for Footpath 18 which is specified in the Planning Agreement, to go right to the new school. Negotiations for a linked off-road route need to commence now between WCC and  developers 

g) An additional plan is needed to show how the development will link in to all existing rights of way in this area.  Footpath 42 runs through this site. No alternative route is shown (see attached Rights of Way map) 

h) . The Parish Council does not wish to see any existing rights of way being diverted along estate pavements, as nobody using a right of way wants  to walk alongside moving traffic. Rather we would expect any/all diverted footpaths to be separated from moving traffic by a natural hedgerow or avenue of trees (as  happened at a new development at  Stroud recently) so that the pleasant pedestrian amenity is not lost. 

i) Care should be taken to ensure that any social housing fits in with other housing on the development and that these properties are of the same quality and indistinguishable from private housing.

j) No work should commence on this development until the distributor road is completed

k)  There needs to be provision for regular soil movements to avoid huge piles of soil building up.

l) Landscaping should comprise of good quality mature deciduous trees, not whips. 

m) There should be down-lighting to avoid unnecessary light pollution

n) Construction working should be restricted to normal working hours, avoiding late night or early morning working practices, especially at weekends. 

In addition to these general points, the Parish Council wishes to make the following specific points relating to this development 

a) The layout needs to retain more existing natural hedging and shrubs/trees. The Council feels that far too much natural vegetation is being removed unnecessarily and more green areas are needed. 

b) On the north –east side of this development, housing is being built right on the flood level line for the Brook. In view of the proposed climate changes taking place, with ever-increasing rainfall and flooding, these houses need to be built a bit further away from the flood level line. 

c) The Parish Council requests more information about the LEAP shown to the north of this development. What level of funding is being provided for this facility? What items of play equipment are planned.  How and when will this facility be required? It needs to be in place before any homes are completed and put on the market. The Council would expect consultation with the community re play equipment items and their design
The Parish Council had no objections to the following applications:-

MW10 0211 Tesco Stores Ltd, 48 – 54 Blenheim Park, Bowerhill. 5 illuminated fascia sign boxes on N/S East elevations & 19 non-illuminated signs on eastern elevation. 
MW10/02210  Bowerhill Primary School  Proposal for new single storey timber clad building and shelter, parents meeting room and buggy shelter.

MW10 02147  Wiltshire Council, Shaw School, Corsham Road. Retention of single mobile with toilets, WC 674(96) at Shaw CE Primary School. Previous planning permission number W05 09013
137/10
Planning Correspondence

(i)  Boomerang proposals: The Chairman reported that the feedback from the Bowerhill Action Group was generally favourable as residents felt the proposals would safeguard at least some of the buffer between Bowerhill and Melksham from housing. Some residents however  not did not support having a night-club at Bowerhill. It was agreed not to express any view from the Parish Council  until a formal planning application had been received.


Resolved: The Council reserve comment until a planning application had been received.


(ii)  Wiltshire Sustainability Appraisal Report: This document was noted. 
`
(iii)  Future Melksham Campus: There was discussion re the likely location for a future Melksham Campus. The Chairman reported that he had been told the Christie Miller Sports Centre would close in 2014. The Bowls Club had been informed that a new facility was to be provided at Westbury Sports Centre. Cllr.Pat Nicol felt this would not be as big as the one at Melksham. There were no alternative plans for 10 pin bowling but this facility could be provided by Boomerang. Cllr. Chivers  felt the Christie Miller building was in a poor state but he was concerned about Wiltshire Council’s poor record re provision of recreational facilities. He emphasised that only one cabinet member  from West Wiltshire would be involved in the decisions to be made. Wiltshire Council was keen to reduce the number of their buildings, but needed to look at the wider picture. If facilities were closed in Westbury, Corsham and Bradford, the area could end up with a shortage of places for children to learn to swim. Was Wiltshire Council aware the Blue pool site would return to Cooper Avon if the pool were relocated. Better to leave it where it was as it was so well used by schools in Melksham.  Cllr. Bean informed that Wiltshire Council Officer Charlotte Moore was the Co-ordinator for the proposed new Campus. Would the Council invite her to a Meeting? There was concern about moving the library out of town to a campus site. It was noted that First Group was pulling out of the Bath – Devizes route and many people would not be able to get to an out of town site. Cllr Pat Nicol emphasised it would not work. Councillors asked whether the Town Council had a view about the library moving and the possibility of having their youth facilities in the Melksham Without parish. She was also concerned about the financial borrowing of Wiltshire Council. Cllr. Brindle emphasised the Community Oak Site did not have any room for extra parking above that which had been allowed for sports facilities. There was no access to land behind the school and thus its development was limited. Wiltshire Council needed to look at other options for a campus, such as the George Ward site and the running track land. 

Resolved: The Parish Council write to Melksham Town Council to ask if the two councils could meet to discuss ideas re a Melksham campus.

138/10
New Oak Community School – Scheme for public use of sports facilities: This was noted. Councillors expressed concern about the increase in charges for the new site. It was noted that the new rates were only in place for six months and then another review was planned.


Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire Council about these concerns.

139/10
New School – Bus transport and facilities: Cllr.Chivers reported that there had been confusion due to Shaw and Whitley pupils being told initially that they were not entitled to free transport, despite now living more that three miles away from the new school. Eventually emergency free transport had been put on but pupils who attended Corsham School had been told they were not entitled to free transport unless they attended the new Oak Community School. Cllr. Brindle asked about bus shelter facilities for pupils. The Clerk reported that  she had been told to contact Wiltshire Officer Ian Postlethwaite for details of planned facilities.  

Resolved: The Clerk obtain details of planned bus shelter facilities and report back to the next Meeting.

140/10
Litter problems at The Spa: The Clerk reported that Caretaker had requested two litter bins in The Spa, to offset the increase in litter there since the new school had opened. Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire Council to request that they provide 2 new litter bins at The Spa; one at each end of the footway. 

141/10
Finance:
a) Receipts: The  Council noted that the following amounts had been received since the last meeting:
500311
Allotment Rents 2010/11




£          43.00

BACS
VAT Repayment 2009/10




£     2,239.98

      b) Accounts: Resolved: The following accounts be approved and checked for  payment in July:
3686
Post Office Ltd: Postage stamps



£        100.00

3687
Melksham Community Area Partnership: Qtr 1 Funding
£        500.00

3688
Consortium: Stationery £232.52 + VAT


£        273.22

3689
Diana Lindsey: Internal Audit year ending 31/3/10

£        170.00

3690
Wiltshire Publications Ltd: Melksham News Quarterly 



Newsletter (Summer) £140.00 + VAT


£        164.50

3691
Condor Office Solutions: Photocopying May/June/July




£130.12 + VAT





£        152.89

3692
Viking Direct: Stationery £114.93 + VAT


£        135.04

3693
British Telecom: Telephone for Crown Chambers 



Line rent 01/07/10-30/09/10 Calls 12/04/10-06/07/10 



£84.58 + VAT






£          97.80

3694
JK Mobility Stairlifts Ltd: Service £80.00 + VAT

£          94.00

3695
P S Filkins: Beanacre Grasscutting 23/06/10 & 07/07/10
£          80.00

3696
BWBSL: Water services to Berryfield Allotments

£          74.25

3697
Melksham Council of Community Service: Tuesday Bus



Bowerhill-Melksham. 2 x trips 22/06/10 & 29/06/10

£          72.00

3698
Countrywide Farmers: Maintenance Mtrls £22.11 + VAT
£          25.98

July Salaries: 

3699
Mrs Mary Jarvis: July salary + Additional hours + Expenses



(Stationery £1.18)





£    
3700
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: July salary + Expenses (Stationery



£4.73 + VAT)






£     
3701
Mrs Teresa Strange: July salary + Additional hours + Expenses



(Hotel for T Strange/M Jarvis for SLCC Summer Seminar 



£112.45 + VAT) + Mileage to Seminar (£41.60)

£     
3702
Mr Terry Cole: Hours week ending 5/6/10 – 26/06/10 + 



Travel lump sum + Mileage (£58.40)



£       
3703
Mrs Gill Butler: Hours 24/06/10 – 15/07/10


£      
3704
Mrs Elaine Cranton: June Office Cleaning (11¼hrs sick 



pay & ½hr backdated pay)




£        
3705
Inland Revenue: Tax/NI for Employer/ee


£      
3706
Wiltshire Council – Wiltshire Pension Fund: Superannuation



Employer/ee for M Jarvis/T Strange



£       
c) August Salaries: Resolved: The following amounts be checked and signed in advance for August salaries; payable on 23rd August:
3707
Mrs Mary Jarvis: Basic August salary


£    
3708
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: Basic August salary

£       
3709
Mrs Teresa Strange: Basic August salary


£       
3710
Mr Terry Cole: Basic August hours + travel lump sum
£        
3711
Mrs Gill Butler: Basic August hours



£        
3712
Mrs Elaine Cranton: July office cleaning (4.5hrs sick pay



+ 4.5 hrs basic hours)





£          

  It was noted that Mrs Elaine Cranton was back at work, after sick leave for an operation on her elbow.

142/10
Minutes, Council Meeting 21st June: Resolved: The Minutes of the Council Meeting held 21st June were approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

143/10
Arising from Min. 62/10 Flooding, 209 Corsham Road. Whitley: Cllr. Baines gave a Report of a Meeting held at 209 Corsham Road on Friday 23rd July and draft notes of this meeting were circulated. The Clerk reported she was awaiting corrections from some attendees prior to finalising the notes. The Council noted the recommendations for action. It was agreed to await the Lidar map from Wiltshire Council prior to taking further action. 

144/10
Arising from Min. 74/10 PIGS Information Board, Shaw: A site meeting had been held between the Chairman and Council members for the Shaw and Whitley Ward. A new site had been identified to site the Board on the same side of the road as the Church and School, very close to the school. The Clerk reported that Wiltshire Council Rights of Way Manager Richard Broadhead had emailed to confirm that Wiltshire Council would assist in relocating the Board. This news was welcomed.

Cllr Chivers  reported that the Pear Tree had requested a Rights of Way Leaflet for visitors there. He asked  if an Information Board could be placed at Whitley. It was felt this board would need to be slightly different from the one at Shaw as it would need to show paths stretching towards Gastard. 


Resolved: Costs for an extra Information Board and Leaflet be included in the Budget for 2011/12.
145/10
Arising from Min. 80/10 Office Accommodation: The Clerk reported that Total Equipment had confirmed that there was no reason why the Parish Council’s lease could not extended to May 2012. Cllr. Glover was working on terms for an extension to the lease.  It was noted that the Melksham campus was unlikely to take place until at least 2012. 
146/10
Arising from Min. 83/10 New Post Box, Whitley: A supportive reply had been received from MP Duncan Hames who had promised to pursue the need for a new post box if the need arose. The Clerk was pleased to report that The Post Office had emailed  to confirm it would be installing a new post box at Whitley. This news was welcomed.
147/10
Arising from Min. 85/10 Grant applications for extension to Shaw Basketball Court:  The Clerk reported that Shaw Hall Committee had asked if a survey could be done to ascertain residents’ views about having the basketball extended. If the results were positive this would help to support grant applications for the basketball extension. The Council then considered a draft survey letter which had been prepared to go out with the Connect magazine for August. This was approved.


Resolved: The Council approve the Survey and arrange for letters to be sent out in the forthcoming Connect magazine.

148/10
Arising from Min. 57/10 (iv) Melksham Lorry Park: The Council noted replies received from Wiltshire Council Service Director for Strategic Services, Parvis Khansari and the Chairman of the Melksham Area Board, Jonathan Seed. It was noted that neither letter answered the Council’s query as to how the £18,000 was spent. The reply from Mr Seed implied the Parish Council had been invited to a Meeting on 15th June and berated the Clerk and members for not attending, although in fact the Council and Clerk had not been invited. In fact the Town Council had sent a letter telling the Parish Council not to get involved. The replies also did not inform where buses and coaches were meant to go in the daytime for a short break  between dropping adults and children in town and picking them up again. Wiltshire Council Officer had been consulting with Council members to find a place for them. 

Resolved: The Council write again to Wiltshire Council and the Area Board to ask how the £18,000 had been spent and where daytime buses and coaches were meant to park for short-term stays.

149/10
Minutes, Bowerhill Sports Field: Resolved: The Minutes of the Bowerhill Sports Field Working Party Meeting of 5th July were formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman with the following amendment:

Min. 97/10 Line 10  Delete “Duke of Edinburgh”, insert “Duke of York”

150/10
Arising from Min.94/10  Bowerhill Sports Field: The Chairman  was delighted to announce that Wiltshire Council Cabinet had made a sudden decision to transfer the Sports Field to the Parish Council for £1, subject to agreement from the Melksham Area Board and to the transfer excluding the land required for the new link road between A350 Semington-Melksham Diversion and the Bowerhill Industrial Estate. This matter was an Agenda item at the forthcoming Area Board Meeting on Wednesday 28th July. Wilts Council Officers Neil Ward and Mark Hunnybun had  requested a meeting with Council representatives to discuss the transfer arrangements and this had been scheduled for Monday 2nd August at 3.30 p.m. It was agreed that the Chairman, Cllr Alan Baines and the Clerk attend this meeting. The Chairman further informed that he was making a list of items for the Agenda which included timescale, a safeguard for the capital cost contribution to be used for the new Pavilion at the Sports Field, adequate field security to prevent trespass, and an assurance that the old Pavilion and changing rooms were not demolished until new facilities had been built. There was discussion re how the Parish Council would maintain the field in the future and whether the existing contract with English Landscapes could be terminated in favour of the Parish Council employing their own contractor. It was noted that the acquisition of this asset would involve Council staff in extra work. 

There was also discussion re a recent Town Council decision not to support the transfer because it was thought this would prevent the link road from being built, which was not the case.  The Chairman reported he had spoken to Rod Eaton who was happy to support the transfer providing the link road was still able to be built.


Resolved: The Council prepare an Agenda for the forthcoming meeting with Council Officers.

151/10
Travellers on Sports Field: A Report from the Chairman was circulated.  The Chairman reported that Security 2000 had alerted the Police on Friday 16th July when the travellers had arrived at Bowerhill but unfortunately the Police had been blocked from entering Westinghouse Way until the padlock had been broken and travellers were in the field. The Traveller Liaison Officer had not come out over the weekend and it had taken up until the following Thursday for Wiltshire Council Traveller Liaison Officer to serve a writ on them. When a visit had been made a member of  staff from Wiltshire Council had been bitten by a dog.  The Chairman reported that, during the weekend of 16th – 18th July, he had contacted Wiltshire Councillors and the Police several times. He was monitoring the situation on a daily basis. The businesses at Bowerhill were angry that action was so slow and that travellers had been seen snooping around their premises, and  they were threatening to withhold rates until the travellers were evicted. Knorr Bremse was particularly upset that the hedgerow along their boundary was being used as a toilet. Cllr. Chivers emphasised that Wiltshire Council did have responsibility for social health issues. Cllr Brindle  felt the Area Board should be involved and he questioned why taxpayers were having to pay for Wiltshire Council not making the field properly secure. It was agreed that the Wiltshire Council Traveller Liaison Officer should be on call-out at the weekends in emergencies. 

Resolved: The Council take up these matters with Wiltshire Council and continue to push for action to get the travellers evicted.
152/10
Sports Field Working Party recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 93/10 – 97/10  be formally approved by the Council.
153/10
Minutes, Staffing Committee Meeting, 5th July: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman

154/10
Staffing Committee recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 99/10  to Min.105/10  be formally approved by the Council.

155/10
Minutes, Allotment Committee Meeting, 12th July: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

156/10
Arising from Min. 110/10 Allotment water connection: The Clerk reported that the stringent conditions attached to standpipe supply was due to Wessex Water’s concern that hosepipes should not be attached to a direct water supply. A dedicated storage cistern was not deemed necessary if the Council opted to fit a bib tap or animal drinking trough which required tenants to use buckets for obtaining water. Wessex Water had advised that most councils were now fitting animal troughs at allotments.


She was now seeking quotations for connecting the supply to the allotments, based on a trough connection.
157/10
Arising from Min.120/10 Land behind Duxford Close: The Council noted an email from Wiltshire Council to withdraw the offer of land behind Duxford Close for allotments as this land was felt to be unsuitable.
158/10
Wiltshire Council new Waste Collection and Recycling Proposals: The Council considered the proposed new Collection arrangements. Cllr. Chivers suggested that a food waste collection was needed as well. It was noted that the Government was now supporting a return to weekly waste collections. The Council agreed to request a weekly main waste and food collection and to ask that another bin be provided for each household as the existing black boxes were too small to take the extra collections being proposed.

Resolved: The Council respond to the Waste Collection consultation with these comments.

159/10
Wiltshire Council LTP Car Parking Strategy: This Strategy was considered. It was agreed that sustainable travel modes should be encouraged and that more consideration should be given to providing more secure cycle parking, bus stops and taxi ranks, especially in employment areas. It was noted that the proposal re having a levy for work place car parking was being kept under review.

Resolved: The Council reply to request that the Strategy give more emphasis to sustainable travel modes and focus on providing more secure cycle parking, bus stops and taxi ranks, to encourage these modes of transport.

160/10
Area Board & Strategic matters:

(i) Request for sites for dropped kerbs: Resolved: Councillors review their individual areas and pass on suggestions of places where dropped kerbs were needed to the Clerk.

(ii) Government changes to Health Services: Cllr. Clark gave a very brief outline of the Government White paper which proposed to radically dismantle the NHS in favour of a privatised service with surgeries and hospitals “buying in” to the services they required. There were plans  to abolish PCTs and Strategic Health Authorities and give GPs the option to control their own budgets. It was agreed that as time was short,  this item be held over for more detailed discussion at the next Council Meeting. 
Resolved: This be an Agenda item at the next full Council Meeting on 13th September. (See also Min. 164/10) 
161/10       Permissive path across Dick Stainer’s field: The Clerk reported that farmer Dick Stainer was in agreement to allow this route to become a permissive path, subject to the Parish Council providing the notice to state that the path would be shut for 3 days at the end of each year. He did not wish to have to take steps to physically close the path himself each year. 

Resolved: The Council express willingness to provide a sign and pass this information on to the Rights of Way Officer.

162/10
Chestnut Tree, Shaw: The Clerk reported that  after Cllrs. Bean and Chivers had both expressed concern  about the condition of the listed Chestnut Tree at Shaw 
she had sought advice from Wiltshire  Council Tree Officer Chris Kirk. Chris had advised that the Council consider asking a local nursery to “grow on” a tree of its choice, so that this could then be planted when the old Chestnut had to be felled.

Resolved: This matter be discussed at the next full Council Meeting. (See Min.164/10 as well) 
163/10
New Post Office, Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that although one interested client had now withdrawn, Selwood Housing was in discussion with another interested party. This news was welcomed.
164/10
Safety sign at Beanacre Church lay-by: An email had been received from Wilts. Area Highways Manger Andy Cadwallader  which offered to erect a safety sign at Beanacre layby to draw attention to the Play Area entrance, if the Parish Council was willing to provide such a sign. Cllr. Clark felt this was unnecessary.


Resolved: The Council decline this offer. 
165/10
Correspondence for information: The Council noted receipt of the following items of Correspondence:

(i) WALC County Circulars for June and July

(ii) Community First request for feedback re communication

(iii) Voluntary and Community Sector Award Scheme 2010

(iv)  Parish Steward Summer programme

(v) Equipment Loans and forthcoming events – letter from Wiltshire Council

166/10       Items for the next full Council Meeting: Due to lack of time, the Council agreed to defer the following Agenda items until the next full Council Meeting:

a) Government changes to Health Service – report from Cllr. Clark

b) Chestnut Tree, Shaw

c) Rights of way parish walks, leaflet and volunteers – email from Wilts. Council Rights of Way Manager, Richard Broadhead.

d) Whitley – 20 mph speed limit ( Cllr. Chivers)
e)  Britain in Bloom competition (Cllr. Chivers)
f) Best Kept Village Competition results. 

Meeting closed at 10.05 p.m.

Chairman, 13th September 2010 
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